Draft Minutes
Faculty Assembly 
Friday November 2, 2012
FACULTY ATTENDING:  T. Aftanas, R. Berry, S. Buerdsell, C. Cornforth, C. Dale, M. Davis, F. DeCaria, J. Doolin, D. Fitzgerald, B. Fulton, M. Goldstein, M. Grubor, R. Guy, C. Harbert, L. Ingram, M. Kahl, J. Keyser, A. Kuca, J. Lantz, R. Lucki, R. Malek, M. Marlin, M. Merz, T. Naples, B. Peterman, D. Poffenberger, J. Reho, C. Riter, C. Rogerson, C. Sergakis, L. Shelek, K. Silvestri, M. Stephens, D. Stoffel, J. Tully, J. Tyburski, A. Vavra, M. Watson, G. Winland, M. Wycherley

GUESTS: Dr. Martin Olshinsky

Meeting was called to order by P. Sharma at 2:05 pm in the Auditorium of the B&O building and via IP to Weirton and New Martinsville campuses.
Computer Usage Policy 

Dr. Olshinsky explained that questions were raised about the policy regarding sites and exceptions. The policy was pulled from other colleges. Problems the college was encountering included using too much bandwidth for streaming video and in some cases students running businesses.  It is a draft and can be tweaked. Faculty are invited to provide feedback for them to work with. Concerns are given to Board just as they are written .
C. Cornforth requested a response for rationale for why some concerns are not addressed  and some things are not changed.
C. Rogerson expressed concern about who can access our email messages and for what purpose.
D. Stoffel explained that no one should be looking at everything. They’re mostly looking for bandwidth usage. Somebody could look at everything, but that would be time consuming.
Dr. Olshinsky reminded faculty that email is not confidential. Legally it is public and discretion should be used concerning the subject and information included. Computers are property of college and must be regulated, particularly concerning bandwidth. They hope to alleviate some of the slowdowns.
D. Poffenberger inquired about access to pornography for educational purposes.
Dr. Olshinsky explained that pornography is restricted with some exceptions for educational purposes.
D. Poffenberger asked about if youtube viewing would be restricted.
Dr. Olshinsky explained that is determined by how much bandwidth is used. College can determine which computer is using it the most. If usage is unusual that will be addressed.  If it is not job related, that is not appropriate.
D. Poffenberger asked if there is an institutional usage for Youtube?
Disruption occurred while technical problems were addressed.

Dr. Olshinsky explained computer usage will be handled on an individual basis.
D. Poffenberger inquired whether or not it is a significant problem - watching movies, streaming music.
Dr. Olshinsky explained that bandwidth use is noticeable. If no policy is in place, it is difficult to enforce. If a policy is in place, there is something to rely on in future situations if something is in violation of codes from the state.  The policy really doesn’t jeopardize anyone’s ability to function. Every institution checked with has a policy.
B. Fulton expressed concerns about broad language in policy / rule as well as concerns about the use of the systems from home. Does that make devices at home property of the college?

Dr. Olshinsky state that the college does not own what’s done at home.  It is difficult to deal with all specifics because the policy will be too long.  It is better if it is broader so that there are choices, rather than locking in everything. 

Dr. Olshinsky continued explaining that policies are no longer part of Community College system. Rules are set up for the Board to see if something makes sense. Rule can be amended; process takes a 30 day notice. Procedures are easily changed, quickly. This is a draft - designed for people to have input and present written concerns to see if they make sense. The policy is being presented as a draft, and some drafts are close to the final when presented.  They are designed for input and can change.
Dr. Olshinsky continued, suggesting faculty serving on the Rules Committee are reporting back to faculty to receive feedback. Rules are products of what we have discovered is problematic, to keep the institution from being in jeopardy

B. Fulton inquired about the consequences for violations.
Dr. Olshinsky answered that the same procedures we have now for recourse for violations will be followed. Most of time for students it is a warning. For employees, it’s the same procedure as with anything. If there are concerns there is grievance procedure.
B. Fulton asked if it was possible to have subsequent rewrites.  As it was pulled from other places, can it be tailored further to our institution?
Dr. Olshinsky answered that this is the purpose of having it out for review.  Any ideas for how it can be streamlined or modified for Northern in particular is welcome.  Faculty should provide guidance for how to reword.  Write up ideas for review.
P. Sharma explained that a committee is working on the copyright and intellectual property issues. It is better to have those defined and written into drafts. We should consider confidentiality of messages between students and teachers as well as responses to colleague issues (public or private). Sometimes material between students and teachers is meant to be private. Everyone is invited to send suggestions, even if doesn’t affect everyone. Send concerns to J. Plesa, M. Davis, P. Stroud, K. Patterson.
T. Vavra explained that when current IT structure was set up there was a concern about “big brother” scenario. It didn’t happen immediately, but now it is happening. Some insight is requested into when something like this is going to happen, rather than seeing it after it was mostly done. Could there be some notice from HR?
Dr. Olshinsky answered that the notice should not come from HR necessarily. This is an IT issue.  Notice should come from IT committee. 

C. Cornforth expressed there was a mention of policy, but no real notice.  It is better for things to be published in the committee to be brought to assembly before it moves on; it is better for more people to see it.
Dr. Olshinsky responded that if policy is viewed as it is being shaped, it is necessary not to have it blown out of proportion with confusion about whether or not it is a rule. Policies are to be worked on together with concerns about it addressed and reaching larger community before it is refined.  It is a long, laborious process of gathering information and data. Then the larger community looks at drafts

Dr. Olshinsky addressed concerns about “Big Brother” scenario concerning IT. The institution is responsible for what people can and cannot do on computers it owns.
C. Cornforth explained that if anything is done on a computer, it can be viewed by any institution with the right and offered the advice that people not do anything on a computer you can’t do publicly.
D. Stoffel explained the email is forever. Never deleted, it’s backed up somewhere.
M. Grubor expressed concern about too many rules coming out as well as a concern about feeling scrutinized.
Dr. Olshinsky explained that there have been four major rules as far as he recalls.  They may not be able to announce them at beginning of semester.  If they run into an incident they have to think about where the rule is and what legal will say. Rules were prompted because of incidents.
M. Grubor called for more collegiality, rather than punishment.
Dr. Olshinsky explained rules don’t largely affect people.  It has been discovered more and more that Northern didn’t have a rule or it was out of date, needing to be upgraded.  Faculty can do a better job of notifying others that changes, policies, rules are coming. Faculty needs to bring this  information back from committees. Administrators and faculty need to make sure minutes are out on the web. This may correct some of the issues. The communication has to go both ways.
Dr. Olshinsky continued, explaining that some things cannot be shared because of legal reasons.  Further there is legal jeopardy if guidelines and/or rules are not in place. Other institutions have these same types of rules and/or policies.  They have to cover the institution for legal reasons.
Dr. Olshinsky continued, encouraging faculty to work with committees.  Faculty can email him with concerns.
Dr. Olshinsky explained that he would be taking a conference call whose subject concerned performance based funding. A consultant came in to explain how they were looking at it. A draft will be shared. There is a lot of emphasis on graduation rates and certificates.  A pamphlet was emailed providing some information about the direction the state is headed. Graduation and retention rates will be built into process.  They are driven in this direction because of the funding stream.  There is discussion about pre-test preparation before the COMPASS for better measurement

Dr. Olshinsky concluded by expressing that anytime his presence is requested, he will attend.
Shared Governance
P. Sharma expressed that communication is two way. If we don’t send feedback, the consequences are on us.  Faculty need to take an active role in committees. Distance Education committee is trying to make progress. If something is needed for support or innovation let them know. Other committees may be dormant. Faculty should send questions and/or comments to chair and/or members of committee.
P. Sharma explained that members of the Faculty Assembly Executive committee met with Dr. Olshinsky regarding questions about shared governance.  There was a concern about faculty being viewed as adversary. Dr. Olshinsky explained that faculty are not doing what they need to do for committees such as minutes (which provide a record) not posted.  The members of the Executive committee expressed concern about repercussions for non-tenure faculty. Dr. Olshinsky made it very clear that non-tenure faculty will not be fired because of what they have said. This is the same for tenure faculty also.   The members of the Executive committee expressed concern about why in an academic environment we are not hiring qualified people - either from academia or industry.
C. Cornforth suggested that as part of the minutes of meetings drafts of documents being worked on are posted. Dr. Olshinsky agreed minutes should be posted with drafts. There should be feedback on the comments made to the Rules committee, with a return trip to the institution about why or why not comments were implemented.
L. Ingram expressed that it is our responsibility coming out of committee meetings to deliver the information. Dr. Oshinsky believes we need to take an active role.
P. Sharma noted that the member of Rule committee had not seen a particular rule concerning computer usage.
D. Stoffel stated that the IT committee did not write the Rule concerning computer usage.
C. Cornforth noted that actual writer is not known. Someone noted in IT committee involvement that they wanted to work on a policy. IT committee is not meeting regularly and were not involved in document. IT committee needed to meet sooner.
L. Shelek suggested that the author of a rule or policy should be known.

MOTION:  No matter which committee proposes a policy or rule the committee should report to Rules Committee so that they will know what is happening, and the representative on Rules committee can inform faculty of what is coming in a timely manner.  Also, the primary author(s) of the policy / rule should be identified.

B. Fulton / D. Stoffel

MOTION PASSED


MOTION: Approval of Minutes
No corrections / suggestions.
D. Stoffel / B. Fulton

MOTION PASSED
Committee Reports:

Assessment

B. Fulton reported that peer reviews are due before November 15.
Curriculum

M. Kahl reported that there was a first reading for culinary arts and for respiratory.  The committee is meeting next week. New forms are available.
Distance Education

Next meeting scheduled for November 9.  Committee is discussing the online course development form. There are some concerns about the support in distance education. Concerns taken to VPAA.  There was a difficulty getting questions answered and lack of response from VPAA.  There is concern that faculty input is not requested even though they are valuable resources.
Enrollments Management

M. Watson reported that New Martinsville and Weirton met enrollment. Wheeling is down in numbers. The biggest concern is that huge percentage of students are at 150% and we’ll lose more numbers. There is low enrollment from John Marshall High School which didn’t bring any students to college fair. The catalogues, which cost $20,000, will no longer be mailed to newspapers and houses.  There will be a small advertisement in newspaper.  The schedule will be printed in three sections: General is yellow, Distance Education is black, and there is a let’s get started section with general information about how to register, rules, withdrawal.
ACF

(Sent via email due to technical difficulty.)
M. Goldstein reported that the ACF did meet on October 11th at WVNCC concurrent with the WVCTC Council.  We presented our tri-fold brochure agenda to the Council which Northern faculty endorsed in August and which I will distribute at next month’s faculty assembly meeting.  In our separate meeting that afternoon, we discussed the 7.5% budget reduction for FY 2013-14, PEIA increases on the horizon and the new formula that the legislature is “contemplating” for funding higher education. The ACF was very impressed with our Wheeling campus and the incredible luncheon prepared by Marion and Chris. Thanks to all who made their visit memorable.
Board of Governors

Meeting scheduled for November 8.

Institutional Technologies

C. Cornforth reported Office 360 for student email will have a slightly different look. Some notice was given ahead of time. P. Woods explained that argo will replace hyperion which expires June 30.  The college will develop some cheat sheets, and there will be some faculty training. D. Hanes is working on IP video replacement.  There are demonstrations, but CISCO controls the time.  New Martinsville bandwidth is a problem for the whole system. S. Lippiello is working on software procurement procedure - if anyone in the institution wants to adopt new software, there is a process with software request and evaluation form.  There is a paperless initiative.  There was discussion of a faculty “tool kit” of all the technologies used, electronic or binder. B. DeFrancis suggested faculty take the lead on this.
LRC

C. Harbert reported that there are concerns about possible budget cuts which could affect the availability of resources such as articles databases.

General Education

(Sent via email due to technical difficulty.)

S. Buerdsell would like to remind everyone to please complete and return the Gen Ed survey to her as soon as possible.
Budget 

A. Vavra reported that the state is making $500,000+ cuts in the WVNCC state allocation, but some institutions are lobbying against this. WVU and Marshall have told the governor they are not giving money back. The college had a $100,000 loss in tuition for Fall 2012. Some non-faculty positions were not filled to help offset this loss. Loss in enrollment in spring will end in an additional loss in tuition which will have to be addressed.
A. Vavra also reported on the development of Straub properties.  The college didn’t tear it all down  because they were told by architects of the state that they could use the existing structure.  A committee from the state visited and thought it should have been torn down.

Safety

C. Harbert that the campus would be smoke free on Thursday November 15.  If there were any concerns in dealing with violations, faculty can notify the campus police officer or administration.  There will also be a lock down drill on Monday November 19.  

Advising

C. Harbert reported that there will be some review of the advising process that is slated to begin in January 2013.
No report / meeting:
Faculty Salary

Merit

Rules

Promotion

FERC

Textbook Affordability

P. Carmichael was invited to attend but postponed until next meeting.


MOTION: Adjournment
D. Stoffel / C. Rogerson

MOTION PASSED
Respectfully Submitted,

Crystal Harbert, acting Secretary

